

MINUTES OF THE BOWERS GIFFORD AND NORTH BENFLEET FULL COUNCIL MEETING HELD AT ‘THE BENBOW CLUB’ BOWERS GIFFORD

ON WEDNESDAY 15th DECEMBER 2010 AT 7.30 PM.

Present:

Councillors:
                           R. Smillie (Chairman)


                           G. Walker    B. Williams    J.Huntman    
Officer:
                           Christine Barlow – Parish Clerk
Members of the Public:         Six members of the public

123/10 - Apologies for absence 

Apologies were received from Councillors C.Coxhead, D.Ward and B.Foster
124/10 - Declarations of personal and or prejudicial interest 

None were declared.

125/10 - Public participation session with respect to items on the agenda (15 minute session)  
i) Members of the public present complemented the Parish Council on the presentation and well balanced content of the December edition of the ‘Bowers Bugle’ newsletter.  

ii) Concerns were raised regarding the second planning application submitted by the owners of 218 Pound Lane. Members of the public present felt that the second and revised application was again (i) not in keeping with the area (ii) would cause congestion iii) over development (iv) and overlooked properties. The application would be discussed further as part of the agenda item on planning issues. 

iii) Residents asked if there had been any update regarding heavy lorries delivering to Wiltons Pet Store and damaging the footpath and water cover in Pound Lane. The Clerk advised she was unable to update at the present time and residents were asked to advise of any information which might identify the company making the deliveries and any other information which might help with the investigations. It was also suggested that contact could be made with the shop owner to discuss the matter with him. 
126/10 – To agree the minutes of the Council meeting held on 24th November 2010.
The Minutes were AGREED and signed by the Chairman as a true record. 
127/10 Parish Clerks Report – 

i) ‘Bowers Bugle’ newsletter printed and delivered by hand despite weather conditions. The Chair congratulated the Parish Clerk on the excellent job she had done in compiling and producing the second edition of the Parish newsletter.  

ii) The Westlake Park consultation survey had been included in the December edition of newsletter.
iii) The Clerk had contacted Nick Humfrey, Essex County Council Flood Partnership Manager, on behalf of the Council regarding flooding issues in the Parish and passed on Councillors concerns. Letters and emails from residents highlighting the issues in their area had been forwarded to Mr Humfrey for information and comment. A further update would be given via Agenda Item 130/10.
iv) The condition of the bus shelters in Pound Lane had been taken up with Essex County Council and as a result confirmation had been received that four (4) new bus shelters would be installed in the spring of 2011.
v) Essex County Council had revised previous information given to the Parish Council regarding the Vehicle Activation Sign in Pound Lane. They now advised that the sign had been targeted by someone with a catapult or air rifle due to the fact that the charger was littered with holes and Essex County Council were now exploring options on how to proceed with any repair. 
vi) Residents had identified footpaths in the Parish that were in a poor condition. The location of each foot path would be forwarded to Essex County Council for investigation and a request would be made to include these roads into the programme for 2011 which ECC were currently compiling. 
vii) Notification had been received from Basildon Council Planning Department detailing the grounds for refusing the initial planning permission for 218 Pound Lane. A second application had now been lodged for a lesser number of properties and this application would be discussed as an agenda item 131/10.
viii) Information had been received in connection with The Queen Elizabeth II Fields Challenge. The Challenge, led by Prince William, aimed to create a network of 2,012 permanently protected outdoor spaces in communities across the country as a tribute to the 2012 0lympics and The Queens Jubilee. Parish Councils will be invited to nominate areas in th4eir Parish, which could include open spaces and play areas. The Challenge offered the opportunity for Councils to safeguard outdoor recreational sites of all types in the long term. The website for more this project was www.qe2fields.com. The Clerk was asked to find out more information on the Challenge and speak to other Parish Council’s regarding their opinion of the programme. 
ix) Minutes of various Committees had been received and were available for Councillors to view.  
x) Bus Passenger Transport newsletter received and available to view. 
xi) Letter from Essex County Council regarding Tender Round 2011 of Bus Routes in the Essex Area. There were no bus routes servicing the Parish identified as up for retendering in 2011.  
128/10 Financial Report

The Clerk reported that the November bank statement showed a balance of £11,253.02 with a payment of £370.00 still outstanding to the account. Several larger payments were due to be made before the end of December 2010. 

129/10 The Parish Council’s first months – an update on the work undertaken by the Parish Council since its inception in May 2010.  
Councillor Rob Smillie acknowledged that a great deal of work had been undertaken by everyone to raise the profile of Bowers Gifford and North Benfleet as a Parish Council since its inception earlier in the year. 
Initially six councillors were elected in May and then in October the last remaining vacancy was filled by Councillor Huntman.      
The first few months were taken up with the setting up of the administration of the Council and the Parish website. Christine Barlow was appointed to the post of Parish Clerk in September. 

The first quarterly Parish newsletter ‘ Bowers Bugle ‘ was sent to residents in August , and sought to update residents on events in the Parish and the second edition was delivered by volunteers at the beginning of December , despite extreme weather conditions. 

Residents, through the newsletters and website, had been asked to report areas of flooding, conditions of paths and roads and issues which were of a concern to them and all are being collated and forwarded to the appropriate authorities for investigation. 
An application to apply for funding for noticeboards to improve communication has been completed. 

The Parish Council has secured the provision of four (4) new Bus Shelters along Pound Lane and been advised that they will be installed in the Spring 2011.
A consultation survey was sent out to all residents in the Parish with the second edition of 

‘Bowers Bugle’ newsletter asking residents for their views on making improvements to Westlake Park and the results together with comments received previously would be used to support a grant application to Veola/Cleanaway Trust to fund facilities at Westlake Park. 

Councillors have attended meetings on behalf of the Parish and raised issues of concern e.g. taxi numbers and accessibility, transport and planning issues, and many other issues on behalf of the Parish.
Councillors have forwarded their comments on planning applications to Basildon Council and Essex County Council. 
Councillors have met with the headmaster of St Margaret’s School regarding designing a logo for the Parish Council. The children of years 5 and 6 will undertake this as a school project in the January term.   
Councillors attended the dedication service to mark the creation of Basildon Borough Council and commented on the poor attendance at the event by local district Councillors. The Parish Councillors who attended on behalf of Bowers Gifford & North Benfleet felt the poor attendance did not show Basildon in a very good light. 

130/10 Flooding issues 

Nick Humfrey, ECC Flood Partnership Manager, had received a response from Anglian Water regarding flooding in response to a letter from a resident which had been forwarded to him by the Council. He had advised, by email, that Anglian Water have responded and commented thus – 
“ the flooding is attributable directly to the failure of Anglian Water assets and further reoccurrence should be reported directly to the company.  Anglian Water have a 24hr service for failures of assets (Tel: 08457 145 145) and should be able to respond quickly the next time any flooding is reported. However ditches are not their responsibility”. 

In reference to ditches, Essex Council have advised that a new Flood Investigation Officer will be appointed in the New Year and feel it would be in the interests of everyone to visit the various areas of concern as part of a general visit to Bowers Gifford. It has also been confirmed that as from April 2011 Essex County Council will have the powers to deal with issues of flooding directly.  The date suggested for the visit was Monday 7th February 2011. Councillors were in agreement and noted the date in their diaries.
131/10 To review and comment on Planning Application/s (Under Town and Country     Panning Act 1990 (as amended) 
i) PLANNING APPLICATION NO: 10/01268/FULL - 203 Pound Lane, Bowers Gifford SS13 2JS - Part single/part two storey rear extension.

Councillors were presented with the application and plan and discussed the application. It was AGREED by all present that there were no objections to the application.
ii) PLANNING APPLICATION NO: 10/01329/FULL-  218 Pound Lane, Bowers Gifford  SS13 2LB - Conversion of existing retail unit with s/c flat above into 4 No. one bedroom and 1 No. two bedroom self-contained flats, incorporating alterations and extensions, together with parking for 8 cars.
Councillors felt that their views regarding the previous application for the same development had not changed. However they asked the Clerk to pass on the views stated during the public participation session at the beginning of the meeting should be passed on to the Planning Officer. 

132/10   Salt bins – to inform of current policy by Essex County Council.

Councillors were informed by the Clerk that Essex County Council is currently gritting its highways and footpaths in accordance with their Winter Service Operational Plan, with the aim of keeping the strategic routes in the County free from snow and ice.  ECC recognised that this may cause some difficulty in respect of minor roads but they have to take priority decisions to make the best use of the available resources.
Above and beyond treating the precautionary network, the County Council has undertaken work to key urban pedestrian routes, working alongside district councils to clear key sites.
With respects to salt bins Essex County Council are currently not accepting any new requests this season.  This is due to various reasons such as misuse of the salt bins and vandalism to existing sites. A pilot scheme is being undertaken with several parish and town councils to test alternative ways of distributing the salt to ensure that it remains available to the community and is used on the public highway. The Parish Councillors discussed the possibility of taking part in the pilot scheme and of storing the salt appropriately but it was felt that the small quantities of salt (1tonne) being afforded to each parish council area and the difficulties of distribution and monitoring would not benefit the Parish at the present time. However they felt they would monitor and consider the results of the pilot scheme and discuss further when these were available.  
133/10 Westlake Park – to update on responses from Westlake Park public consultation and application for funding the project.   

The consultation survey had received a good response to date and the closing date for responses was 18th December 2010. A draft application was submitted to Councilors for their comments .Councilors felt the overall application was good and AGREED to submit the application to Veola /Cleanaway Trust for consideration by their trustees. 

Councillors asked for further discussions to take place with Basildon Council regarding ongoing maintenance costs, health and safety and security of the site. The Councillors were advised that Billericay have a similar site and the Clerk was asked to contact the Billericay Parish Clerk for information regarding the cost in respect of security and health & safety. 

It was suggested that one way of monitoring the open space was to enlist the help of local residents as local inspectors to report incidents of vandalism.  

Phase 1 of the project would be to create a play area for the under 9 year olds and possibly something for the older age youth group if funds were secured. Various companies had been asked to submit designs and it was AGREED that once these designs had been received an exhibition could be held to display the designs and ask residents to choose their favourite design. This could also be coupled with St Margaret’s School logo design project. 

134/10  The commemoration of the wedding of Prince William to Kate Middleton in April 2011

Councillors discussed the possibilities of holding a community event to celebrate the wedding of Prince William to Kate Middleton in April 2011. It was felt that this would be an opportunity of bringing the community together. However the cost of putting on such an event should be considered and it was suggested that it would be beneficial to discuss with the Benbow Club about any plans they might have of putting on an event themselves and to jointly hold the event. 

Councillors AGREED to set up a working party and meet separately after Christmas to discuss further.

135/10 Next Full Council Meeting – 26th January 2011.
The meeting closed at 9.15 p.m.
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